Approved Minutes w/Requested Edits March 15th, 2022



Stanton Township Board Meeting
Attending: Supervisor, Ken Burns; Town Board Chair, Karen Slininger; Clerk, Cheryle Peters; Treasurer, Mary Lundell;  Jack Schlichting; Applicants: Jennifer Ziemer, Greg Isakson, Jim Polingo, Nate Icaza, Marc Slininger, Jeff Davis; Rosie Schluter attended via Zoom; Road Manager, Danny Lundell, attended via Zoom services. Jenelle and Ruth Sternitzky attended via Zoom.  
Chair, Karen Slininger, called the meeting to order at 7pm. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Karen called to reveal any conflicts of interest. She recused herself from actions regarding the zoning request from Marc Slininger.  
Approval of Agenda: Ken Burns made a motion to approve the agenda; Bob Benson seconded the motion. The motion passed 3/0.

Approval of Minutes From February 15th, 2022: Ken Burns made a motion to approve the February Minutes, with two corrections under the Clerk’s Report: one correction adding language to finish the vote to inspect the roads, April 13th @ noon; the other correction removed Bob Benson’s name, from the vote to approve the Clerk’s Report.  Karen Slininger seconded the motion to approve the February minutes as edited.   The motion passed 3/0.  
Reminder Announcement: Supervisor Ken Burns reminded all that the Public to Speak portion of the meeting agenda is a limited onetime opportunity afforded when a public hearing is not being conducted.  At all other times during the meeting, the Chair will call on those wishing to speak.  
Public to Speak: Rosie Schluter,   33411 55th Avenue Way, attended via Zoom.  She stated that she would like to review township materials on the subject of annexation; the subject had come up on an EDA meeting agenda.  Cheryle invited Rosie to view hard copy files at the Town Hall.
Ken Burns reviewed some briefings from the Minnesota Association of Townships regarding legislation that would govern annexation activities.  He described bills before the legislature that might allow affected residents to vote on a particular proposed annexation action.  Ken referenced an Orderly or Joint Annexation agreement.  

A wait and see attitude on the subject of annexation was recommended; he thanked Rosie for her effort and attention to the matter.
Mary Lundell, 33100 42nd Avenue, reviewed discussion that had occurred at the Annual meeting, March 8th, 2022 regarding current thresholds for building sizes and numbers of accessory buildings allowed. Noting the frequent number of variances requested, perhaps the Stanton Township Planning and Zoning Ordinance controls could be relaxed, without losing its jurisdiction to be more restrictive than Goodhue County.  
Ken Burns noted that the procedure for submitting each type of zoning request is prescribed in the Stanton Township Planning and Zoning Ordinance.  

Chair Slininger invited Jack Schlichting, 32207 County 24 Boulevard, to the podium to speak. Mr. Schlichting commented on the history of annexation in the City of Cannon Falls area; he was of the opinion that the city would be hard pressed to annex beyond the “ring of growth”.  Chair Slininger thanked him.  She called for any other comments from attendees not on the agenda.  Hearing none, she proceeded to the Zoning Requests portion of the agenda.  
.    Zoning Requests: 
1. Chair Slininger invited Jennifer Ziemer and Greg Isakson, representing Goodhue County Public Works, to the podium to request approval for the construction of a pavilion structure, approx.4500sqft and a beach bath structure, approx.400sqft in the Goodhue County/ Lake Byllesby Regional Park.  Mr. Isakson briefly described the construction project, slated to commence May 1st or earlier.  The estimated cost for only construction was stated as $1.8 million. The well and septic were designed apart from the structures plans. 
Ken Burns made a motion to approve the pavilion and bath house constructions. Bob Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  The Zoning Certificate fees would be paid with an ACH, directly to the bank, expected to be processed on Friday, March 18th.    Mr. Benson inquired about the status of the boat washing stations.  Mr. Isakson replied that the stations were planned to be part of a subsequent phase of the project.  
Ken Burns read aloud from the Minnesota Association of Townships Document Library regarding the criteria set out for the justification of granting a Variance. 

2. Chair Slininger invited, Marc Slininger, 459 Sciota Trail, Randolph, MN 55065, to the podium to make his request. Mr. Slininger had requested a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a storage building 32x40x16 high in a Residential-1 zone, lot size 3.9 acres. The lot currently sites an accessory building 40x80. Ken Burns analyzed the request per the Ordinance and noted that the requested additional square footage would cause the total to exceed the allowed 1500 sq.ft. for the 3.9acre lot size, by 2980sq.ft.
Ken Burns explained that a public hearing would be slated upon request by the applicant. Mr. Slininger stated his request. Bob Benson made a motion to conduct the public hearing as requested.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2/0.  Karen Slininger had recused herself from official action, due to a possible or perceived conflict of interest.  Ken Burns noted that the total Variance amount requested was calculated as 2980sq.ft. 
Madam Chair requested that Cheryle make the appropriate publication arrangements for the hearing. Cheryle informed Mr. Slininger that there would be a $175 dollar fee for expenses associated with the hearing process.  

3. Chair Slininger invited Nate Icaza, 30903 Highway 56 Blvd, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, to the podium to make his request.  Mr. Icaza would like to ultimately construct, on the north side of the existing building, 50x104, two additional stalls, 30x75 with walls that are sufficiently high (approx. 16ft.)  for a number of the taller Ag tractor/trailers and equipment to be serviced.  Said construction would require an Amendment and appropriate updates to the Conditional Use permit associated with Parcel #410171101.  
Chair Slininger offered a review of permitting timelines associated with operations conducted at the Highway 56 Boulevard location, many of them historical.  Mr. O’leary was named as the former owner before Mr. Icaza purchased the property in 2016.  Most of the permitting activity had been conducted by Goodhue County Land Use, with no noted record of a sunset on the original county CUP:
Mary Lundell contributed some documented dates for permitting activities, as well, as has Cheryle Peters:
· June 3rd 1991; Virgil Harvey applied for and was subsequently duly issued a CUP from, Goodhue County, for Commercial Use to Serve the Agricultural Community (Operate a Shop to Repair Farm Equipment and Diesel Trucks).
· August 9th 1999; Virgil Harvey conveyed the real property per Doc#:A-632617 to Patrick M. and Sandra A. O’Leary.
· January 19th, 2016 Town Board Meeting Parcel Split For Financing Purposes- Parcel ID #’s 410171100/Split 410171101; 

· January 21st, 2016 Letter Regarding Split Sent to Goodhue County 
· August 16th, 2016 County A-2 Zoning per Amendment to CUP Proceedings

· February 8th, 2016 Mr. Icaza Appeared at GHC to Apply for a CUP

· February 9th, 2016 Stanton CUP noted  in TB Minutes

· February 16th, 2016 Noted in Town Board Minutes 

· March 1st, 2016 Applied For Amendment to GHC Conditional Use Permit
· March 10, 2016 CUP Application Filed at Stanton Township-GHC has Record
· April 16th, 2016 GHC Approved Amendment to Original  CUP-No township signature
· May 10th, 2016 on Township PC Agenda; did not appear CUP

· July 18th , 2016 Land Transfer Validated

· August 16th, 2016 GHC Approved Amendment to CUP by Resolution
· June 2017 Blacktop Discussed With Stanton Township, no mention of Conditional Use.  
· January 24, 2022 Karen Slininger Signed Acknowledgement for Construction Amendment to CUP 
· February 8th,  2022, Mr. Icaza Appeared at the Township to Request Approval for an Addition to his Property, Zoning Certificate.
· February 14th, 2022 Goodhue County Conducted a Public Hearing For an Amendment Allowing the Proposed Construction; the Proposal was Approved.-

· February 15th   Town Board Slated Public Hearing to Review Amendment to CUP
March 7th Stanton Township Public Hearing Amendment- Updates Not Addressed at Hearing or PC Meeting
· March 15th Stanton Township Town Board Meeting Denied Amendment Request
Chair Slininger invited Nate Icaza, 30903 Highway 56 Blvd, Cannon Falls, MN 55009, to the podium to describe his request for an Amendment to a Conditional Use.  The Amendment would allow the construction of a 30x75X16 ft. addition to his property known as Nate’s Garage, 1471 310th Street, Cannon Falls, MN.  The current size of the legal-nonconforming building is approx.50x104x14.  Located in the R-1 district, Parcel #410171101 is 2.050 acres.  Mr. Icaza noted that the two additional stalls would accommodate the taller tractor/trailer diesel trucks used by the agricultural community.  Mr. Icaza’s property currently carries a Conditional Use Permit, from Goodhue County, “A Commercial Use to Serve the Agricultural Community.  
Karen noted that the township, at some time in all of the noted processes had changed the zoning to R-1 from A-2, imposing a resultant non-conformity upon the legal use of the property.  Mr. Icaza stated that there was no record, with Goodhue County, of the township’s change of zone.  Ken Burns explained that, because of dual jurisdiction, there wouldn’t necessarily have been a record with the county of the change.  

 Bob Benson was in favor of conducting a public hearing to process a township Conditional Use Permit and the Amendment necessary to propose the Variance for the size of the building. Chair Slininger explained that the township had, indeed, conducted a public hearing March 7th, 2022 on Nate’s behalf, regarding the continued processing of the 2016 application for a Conditional Use Permit, from Stanton Township. Mr. Benson stated his support of  the proposal to continue processing the Conditional Use Permit.  Ken Burns introduced an alternative. 

Supervisor Burns expressed his desire to support local businesses, particularly, one that has been a long-standing part of Stanton Township history.  Ken read aloud the Minnesota Statute 462.375 regarding non-conformities, formerly termed “grandfathered”.  Expansions are not allowed under legal non-conforming use continuances.  Ken Burns proposed a rezone of the Residential Parcel#410171101 to a Rural Business zoning district, B-2.  Nate’s Garage could be brought into a full compliance using a Rezone.  
Permitted uses in the Rural Business district are for automobile sales and/or service.  R-1 building size restrictions would be taken out of play by the B-2 controls; the business would be able to operate outside of the notion of a Home Occupation; Amending a non-existent Conditional Use Permit would become unnecessary.     

Bob Benson made a motion to conduct a public hearing on behalf of Nate’s Garage 1471 310th  Street, for a Rezone review of Parcel #410171101, 2.050 acres, from Residential to Rural Business, B-2.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0. The public hearing was slated for Tuesday, April 12th, 2022.
Some brief discussion ensued regarding dual jurisdictions (Goodhue County and Stanton Township) for zonings of the same properties.  

4. Chair Slininger invited Jeff Davis, 867 Sciota Trail to the podium to describe his request for a Variance on size and one setback  Mr. Davis would like to construct a 50x64 storage building, on his property in a Township Residential-1 zone. Mr. Davis has a setback concern because of the topography. Parcel #410180202 is 5.58 acres.  Ken noted that there had been a letter submitted by a concerned neighbor.  Karen explained that the neighbor had been opposed to any building that might affect her property in a negative way.  The neighbor visited the property and the proposed site and was satisfied that the building project, as stated, would not affect her property.  
Ken Burns expressed his reluctance to support the proposal per the Ordinance controls, no “hardship” stated. Ken noted that the request would be 1,100 square feet over the currently allowed size for the zoning and lot size, about 50% larger. The size of the construction was impacting the setback requirement.

Mr. Burns referenced discussions that had ensued during the Annual meeting regarding township Ordinance controls on building sizes.  The subject of relaxing some of the restrictions in the Ordinance had been discussed.  In light of the discussion, he recommended that the Town Board not approve Mr. Davis’s request, for now; the criteria for approval were not apparent. Ken proposed a Planning Commission review of the Ordinance with a subsequent recommendation, to the Town Board.
Mr. Davis stated that his family’s need is for secure storage and care of personal and mechanical items. 
Ken referenced the building size limit change for Residential properties of 40 acres or more. Karen Slininger stated her support for a review of the Ordinance on the subject of accessory building size limits.  She described the Goodhue County Ordinance limits:  2100 square feet per accessory building, no limit on number; buildings cannot cover over 20% of lot land space in county R-1.  
Some discussion ensued regarding the frequency of requests for Variances and the propriety of issuing Variances with or without a “practical difficulty” justification; perhaps the Ordinance is inappropriately restrictive, on building sizes, for the needs of the general population of Stanton Township. 
Ken Burns recommended an Ordinance review.  He encouraged Mr. Davis to attend the Planning Commission meeting, April 12th, 2022.  Timelines for a possible Ordinance effective change were reviewed; the earliest that an Ordinance change might come into effect would be the third Tuesday in May.  It was noted that Mr. Davis’s side setback request had been covered at the public hearing March 7th, 2022.  No vote occurred to approve Mr. Davis’ request, at this time.   
Ken Burns encouraged Mr. Slininger to come to the podium to state his desire to withdraw his request for a public hearing, pending the Ordinance review. Mr. Slininger so stated his desire to withdraw.  
Clerk’s Report:  Cheryle reported that Darla Frandrup had replied, on behalf of Warsaw Township, regarding the Road Mileage Claim for Public Works Certification 2022. Warsaw Township preferred to claim the mileage. There was a question from Stanton Township supervisors regarding the three year term of the Road Maintenance Agreement; would the claim be taken reviewed year to year or for all three years through 2025. 
Cheryle reported that the Zoom Business account converted without assigning access information, March 1st; As a remedy, the Zoom people gave the township a complimentary trial as a quick fix.  
Cheryle reported that she and Ken had worked at investigating the current account status.  The Zoom representative seems to have stabilized the account. The arrangements have been made for the township to pay by check.  The new access codes now appear on the website; the invoice amount due shows as -$0-; it seems as though the township’s check for the annual fee was, indeed,  accepted and applied to the account.  
Mary noted that regarding the website she was receiving many notices regarding backups for the website.  She stated that she would forward those to Ken for his reference.  

Cheryle reported the election results from the township officers’ election.  Township officers certification will be finalized at the April Town Board meeting when the supervisors choose officers.   
Bob Benson made a motion to accept the Clerk’s Report. Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.
Beginning Balance $418,537.41
	Receipts 
	$38, 637.00


	Disbursed
	$8,430.13


	Ending Balance 
	$448,774.28

	Ending BalanceFebrnuary,  2021
	$333,648.92



Treasurer’s Report:

Mary Lundell recited the township’s “receipts and disbursements”, February1-28th, 2022, including a total. She then submitted the Cash Control Report and Statement of Receipts, Disbursements and Balances (Schedule 1 YTD) and requested that the supervisors sign it.  They did so.  The Clerk’s reconciliation of the bank statement and Cash Control Report were submitted for Supervisors’ review and signature, as well.

A brief year to date review, of historic Fund balances, was made.  The monthly Ending Balance for February, 2021 was noted as $333,648.92.
Treasurer Lundell invited questions.  She informed the Town Board that the biggest receipt was for the Town Road Allotment in the amount  $38,102.63, a $12,157.98 a legislative increase for this year.  Ken asked about the ETA for the new tractor; possibly June.  The Cannon Valley Rural Fire Association invoice increased 2% over last year; is for $15, 299.48, one third $5099.83, due April 1st.  Randolph/Hampton Fire District payment is due March 31st, 2022.
Cheryle and Mary compared notes on some of the claims for approval. 
Bob Benson made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  

Building Report: Cheryle reported that the website was live and that Karen Slininger had assisted her with some editing.  Ken Burns stated that he had also done some technical housecleaning with the website.  
Brief discussion ensued regarding flag pole hardware and the hanging light fixture over the Town Hall front door.  

Danny reported that the machine shed drain has been effectively protected over the winter months. 

Discussion ensued regarding the mowing of the Town Hall grounds. Ken Burns made a motion to hire Danny Lundell at $750 each month of the growing season, using Danny’s (Mary’s) equipment and insurance. Bob Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  
Ken Burns made a motion to approve the Building Report. Karen Slininger seconded the motion. The motion passed 3/0.

Road Report: Cheryle reported that the township had received a notice, in the mail, for a possible Japanese Knotwood sighting at the location of 310th and 23rd Avenue.  Chair Slininger read the notice aloud. A Goodhue County Agricultural inspector reported that the presence of Japanese Knotwood, a noxious weed, had been confirmed, in the right of way on the north side of the road, east of the bridge.  Although not considered an “infestation”, the inspector recommended no mowing until effectively sprayed. 
Danny reported that he had not been able to commission a spraying service from the area for last season; Mr. Murphy had passed away and no replacement for him had been found.  Some discussion ensued regarding a spraying service.  Historically, the township has spent approximately $3,000 per year for spot spraying brush and weed control.  Ken Burns and Karen Slininger suggested a particular vendor out of Rochester, North Star Property Solutions; a brief cost analysis was figured. Ken, also, noted that Greg Isakson in Goodhue County Public Works should be able to make a referral; Alex, the agricultural inspector might know of someone, as well.  Danny suggested inspections during the Spring Road Tour and possibly a dedicated dollar amount for the season.   
Discussion ensued regarding the rental of a boom mower for use in the rights of way.  Cannon Falls Township, in the end, did not share with Stanton Township last season. Mr. Benson reported that the Boy Scout Camp might be interested in a shared time, this season. Mary reported that, in September of 2020, the township had paid $3,000 for rental plus an additional $560 for delivery and pick up.  
Ken Burns made a motion to authorize Danny to make the necessary arrangements to share costs of a brush mower, not to exceed $3,500.  Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  Caution was given regarding logistics that could incur extra fees.  
Danny reported that the Ziegler man quoted him a price for a new road grader: $282,000.

Danny reported that the plow truck will likely need its tires changed out in the fall.  Karen Slininger made a motion to authorize Danny to purchase tires for the plow truck ( Peterbilt?) not to exceed $3200.  Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  
Cheryle reported that she was preparing to send out Requests For Quotes from rock and chloride vendors.  She requested verification for a deadline on rock vendor deliveries and a “gallons used” amount for chloride quotes. Mr. Benson suggested 15,000 gallons as the gallons used quantity for the purposes of the chloride vendor letter.  
Cheryle noted that a review, also, for the revision of the Beacon notice for resident chloride requests had been mentioned in the spring of 2021. Cheryle requested a deadline that worked for Danny’s review of the route for chloride applications; possibly May 13th ?  It was requested that Sue Mieska be informed that one of her neighbors had moved a chloride marker.  
Danny reported that he had placed a sign order for the township roads. The signs had arrived and the invoice was in the list for approval.   

Danny reported that the culvert near 40th Avenue and 325th, the Frog Creek Pottery area, had filled due to ice.  He reported that he had closed the road. He was not able to thaw the culvert with salt.  Some discussion ensued regarding the thaw with the assistance of a steamer, provided by Goodhue County Public Works.   The area was noted for an inspection Wednesday, April 13th.
Bob Benson made a motion to approve the Road Report.   Ken Burns seconded the motion. The motion passed 3/0.

Old Business:
1. It was decided to wait on the Ordinance hearing sketched in for April, to develop discussions occurring at the Annual meeting and the zoning discussions earlier in the zoning portion of this March 15th meeting;  possible changes to accessory building size restrictions, in the R-1, might impact the township final draft ordinance; the drafts could be included with the proofs for the Solar Ordinance and processed together, in May, at the earliest.   
2. Ken Burns reported on the inspection that had occurred Monday, February 21st, 2022 at Cannon Custom Cabinets, 30700, Oxford Mill Road.  Ken reported that changes had been made February 17th to the exhaust system at Cannon Custom Cabinets.  The inspection was conducted with Chair, Karen Slininger, Samantha Pierret, Goodhue County Zoning Administrator and resident Jenelle Sternitzky.  The changes to the exhaust system had not been adequate to mitigate detected solvent-like odors.
Ken quoted the Stanton Township Ordinance regarding Sections 20 and 27 and recommended, to the Town Board, that Steve Jacobsen cease to use High VOC products.  
Ken Burns made a motion to notify Steve Jacobsen to cease the use of High VOC products.  Bob Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  Some brief discussion ensued regarding a letter; giving Mr. Jacobsen said notice; the letter should be sent ASAP, before the end of March, 2022.    
New Business:  

1. Karen Slininger, Cheryle Peters and Mary Lundell scheduled a Short meeting for Payroll signing, Thursday, March 17th @ 5:15pm.   
2. Karen Slininger read aloud a resolution to add Mr. Larry Jensen to the Life Insurance enrollment offered by Minnesota Benefits Association.  Karen made a motion to adopt the resolution.  Ken seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  
Xcel requested permission to repair and excavate near two power pole sites, noted in electronic copies through the email.  Ken made a motion to approve the excavation permits with a $10,000 bond.  Bob Benson seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  
Upcoming Meetings: 
· Township Tuesday Conference Calls have been re-scheduled for only the First and Third Tuesdays, at 10 AM.   (The Zoom App must be installed). 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88491131671
Meeting ID: 884 9113 1671

OR participate via Zoom meeting via phone, (646) 558-8656 passcode 88491131671#  

Participate via Zoom meeting via computer (preferred):
1st Tuesday: 10:00 AM and 3rd Tuesday: 10:00 AM

1. EDA- April 7th, 2022@3:30pm
2. Local Board of Appeals and Equalization meeting Wednesday, April 13th, 2022 at 11am. 
3. Road Inspection- April 13th at approximately noon.  
4. Spring Short Course Virtual Training Week Announced. February 11, 2022. Online trainings will be held the week of March 14th. Details and Registration will be announced shortly!…

Reports of Meetings Attended:  
· 2022 Spring Legislative & Research Committee Meeting | MAT Training & Eventwww.mntownships.org/training-events/2022-spring-legislative-research-committee-meeting Email: info@mntownships.org. 2022 Spring Legislative & Research Committee Meeting. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the 2022 L&R Committee meeting will be held via virtual Zoom.…February 24th 9-3, Please register if you wish to participate.
· Spring Short Course Online trainings held the week of March 14th. Ken reported that the supervisors training was good.    
Mail:   Bob Benson made a motion to review the mail.  Karen Slininger seconded the motion. The motion passed 3/0.  
Claims:   Bob Benson made a motion to pay claims. Karen Ken Burns seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0.  Town Board motions were made to release funds for donations that had been approved by the electorate at the Annual meeting March 8th, 2022:  $200 to the Goodhue County Fair and $200 to the Goodhue County Historical Society were included in the list of Claims for Approval, March 15th, 2022. 
Adjourn:   Bob Benson made a motion to adjourn.   Karen Slininger seconded the motion.  The motion passed 2\0.  The meeting adjourned at 10:14pm.

Respectfully submitted,

 _______________________

Cheryle A. Peters

Clerk, Stanton Township

_________________________

Karen Slininger

Chair, Stanton Township Board of Supervisors
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